
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
To: 
 

Mayor and City Council 

From: 
 

Michael Smith, Public Works Director 

Date: 
 

July 27, 2015 

Subject: 
 

Approval of a Construction Contract for the Tilly Mill Road 
at North Peachtree Road Intersection Project 

 
 
ITEM DESCRIPTION 
 
Approval of a Construction Contract with C.W. Matthews in the amount of $4,507,163 for 
the Tilly Mill Road at North Peachtree Road Intersection Project. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
In June the city advertised for bids to construct improvements for the intersections of Tilly 
Mill Road at North Peachtree Road and North Peachtree Road at Peeler Road including 
replacement of the water main within the footprint of the project.  Despite statewide 
advertisement and inquiries from multiple contractors, C.W. Matthews Contracting Co., Inc. 
submitted the only bid in the amount of $4,507,163.22.  Subsequent to the bid opening 
staff made inquiries with multiple contacts to gain additional perspective on the current 
competitive environment in the construction industry.  The feedback received was that there 
are many similar infrastructure projects underway in the metro area and statewide.  As a 
result most contractors have a backlog of work and are being more selective about which 
projects they bid.  Some contractors are choosing to focus more on private sector work 
which has also increased.  A comparison of Georgia Department of Transportation bid prices 
indicates an increase of as much as 15% from 2014 to 2015.     
 
FUNDING 
 
The city’s allocated funding for this project is $4,208,840 including a contribution of 
$964,590 from DeKalb County for the water main replacement costs.  The city has 
negotiated a $65,000 reduction in the bid price resulting in a contract amount that exceeds 
the funding by $298,000.           
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION 
 
Staff offers the following recommendations for consideration by the Mayor and City Council: 
 

1. Award a contract to C.W. Matthews Contracting Co., Inc. in the amount of 
$4,442,000.    

2. Reallocate the $390,000 surplus in the Dunwoody Village Parkway Streetscape 
Project necessary to fully fund the contract. 

3. Include $500,000 in the 2016 budget to allow for a full 10% contract contingency, 
construction management and inspection services.  It is anticipated that a large 
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percentage of the project costs will actually be incurred in 2016.  
 
Alternatively, the city could reject the bid and re-advertise the project.  This would delay 
the start of construction into the winter months with no certainty that additional bids would 
be received and the possibility that the bid price could actually increase. 
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